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A. Call To Order  
B. Pledge of Allegiance - Shea 
C. Roll Call  
D. Approval of Minutes  
  MIN-22-003 January 17, 2023 Work Session Minutes 
  MIN-23-004 January 17, 2023 City Council Meeting Minutes 
  MIN-23-005 January 30, 2023 Committee of the Whole Minutes 
E. Communications & Petitions  
  COM-23-001 January 13, 2023 Columbia Gas Letter 
F. Public Comments - Three Minute Limit Per Person 
G. Reports of City Officials and Staff  
  Mayor's Report 
   January 2023 Mayor's Court Report 
  Fairfield County Sheriff 
  Law Director 
  Finance Director 
  Public Service Director 
  Development Director 
H. Resolutions  
  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT 

FOR INDIGENT DEFENSE REPRESENTATION IN THE FRANKLIN COUNTY 
MUNICIPAL COURT WITH THE FRANKLIN COUNTY PUBLIC DEFENDER ON 
BEHALF OF THE CITY OF CANAL WINCHESTER MAYOR’S COURT FOR THE 
CALENDAR YEAR 2023, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY 

  

RES-23-008 
Finance 

- Adoption 
I. Ordinances  
  Third Reading  
    
  AN ORDINANCE TO ACCEPT THE DEDICATION OF REAL PROPERTY FROM 

CANAL POINTE, LLC. 
  

ORD-23-002 
Development 
Sponsor: Amos - Adoption 

  AN ORDINANCE TO ACCEPT THE DEDICATION OF REAL PROPERTY FROM 
DANIEL ROBERT, INC. 

  

ORD-23-003 
Development 
Sponsor: Buskirk - Adoption 

  Second Reading  
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  AN ORDINANCE TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A LEASE 
AGREEMENT WITH JAMES N. STEVENSON FOR A 30 +/- ACRE TRACT OF 
LAND ON PARKVIEW DRIVE 

  

ORD-23-004 
Development 
Sponsor: Amos 

- Second Reading Only 
  First Reading  
    
  AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF 

CANAL WINCHESTER PERTAINING TO PUBLICATION OF NOTICES IN 
NEWSPAPERS OF GENERAL CIRCULATION, AND DECLARE AN EMERGENCY 

  

ORD-23-005 
Law 

- Request waiver of second and third reading and adoption 
  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF THE MCGILL THREE SEASON 

SHELTER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT WITH THE FERGUSON 
CONSTRUCTION COMPANY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY 

  

ORD-23-006 
Construction Services 

- Request waiver of second and third reading and adoption 
  AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCES 22-045 AND 22-046 TO CORRECT 

TYPOGRAPHICAL ERRORS, AND DECLARE AN EMERGENCY 
  

ORD-23-007 
Finance 

- Request waiver of second and third reading and adoption 
  AN ORDINANCE TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR OR DESIGNEE TO ENTER INTO 

A CONTRACT WITH V3 COMPANIES FOR THE DESIGN SERVICES OF THE 
WATER RECLAMATION HEADWORKS REPLACEMENT PROJECT 

  

ORD-23-008 
Public Service 

- First Reading Only 
J. Council Reports  
  Work Session/Council - TUESDAY, February 21, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.  
  Work Session/Council - Monday, March 6, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.  
  CW Human Services - Walker  
  CWICC - Amick  
  CWJRD - Amos/Shea   
  Destination: Canal Winchester - Milliken  
K. Old/New Business  
L. Adjourn to Executive Session (if necessary)  
M. Adjournment  
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A. Call To Order                            Clark called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 

B. Roll Call                                     Present 6 – Amick, Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker 
 

A motion was made by Walker, seconded by Amos to excuse Mr. Buskirk from the Work Session meeting. The motion carried 
with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Walker, Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Amick 
 

C. Also In Attendance  
 

  Mayor Ebert, Matt Peoples, Lucas Haire, Amanda Jackson 

 

Reports of City Staff – Bill Sims 
Discussion started at 5:55 on YouTube Channel 
 
Sims – We’re currently working on the detailed design for the 2023 Street Program with EMH&T. Mr. 
Spencer is working on that. Most of our typical street work is already prepared. We’re working primarily 
on Woodsview Drive and the other streets they’ll be resurfacing in the Dye/Manor subdivision. That work 
will be primarily in that area following the water line replacement project for the Dye/Manor area, 
Groveport Road, and Gender Road. We’ll basically have two projects working in that Woodsview Drive 
area this year. The water line will go in first, and then we’ll be paving the streets. We hope to have the 
Street Program out to bid early in February and the water line project out to bid in early March. Hopefully 
both of those will be under construction by May. We had open proposals for the Three Seasons Shelter. I 
should say proposal; we only received one. We received a proposal from Ferguson Construction, who had 
previously provided one last spring. The cost is lower than the last time, but it is still expensive, so we 
made some plans to deal with it as an open-sided shelter. The open shelter cost $787,000, while the 
enclosed structure cost $862,000. We did save money with our redesign, but some of it was eaten up by 
increases in other areas, the most notable of which was concrete. Concrete costs are going up 
dramatically this year. There was actually a very significant increase in the concrete work. There were also 
some smaller increases in plumbing and electrical work. We’ll evaluate this proposal. The contractor did 
also provide some value engineering options for us to look at that might allow another $20,000 or so in 
savings. We’ll have to look at each of those items and see if it’s something we choose to do. We’ll have to 
make the decision if we want to leave out the garage doors and add those later. At this point, it doesn’t 
seem like pricing is trending down, so I don’t know if the best bet is to move forward with the entire 
structure. We’ll be looking at those, and then I’d probably like to come back to council with trying to move 
that forward at the next meeting. I don’t know if you all have any initial feelings about doing the open 
shelter versus the enclosed shelter. Some of that feedback would be good. 
 
Amos – I like the garage-door option. I’ve seen the one in Obetz, and it gives that nice draw to being 
outside and inside, especially when you’re hosting events. I think we’ll get a lot more events if we can open 
that up and make it attractive that way as well. 
 
Milliken – I would agree with that.  
 
Sims – Obviously, one of the reasons we wanted it to be enclosed was to basically extend its useful time 
period.  
 
Shea – How big of a space are you thinking?  
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Sims – It’s like 60x40. It’s a pretty big structure.  
 
Haire – It seats over 100.  
 
Amos – The last time we had this conversation you guys compared it and said that it was very close to the 
Community Center.  
 
Sims – It’s not quite that large. Probably lengthwise but not as wide. I think it’s 8 picnic tables that fit in 
there. It has a warming kitchen in it as well.  
 
Clark – Does the design currently have the garage doors?  
 
Sims – Yes.  
 
Clark – And that would be the $862,000?  
 
Sims – That’s correct.  
 
Amick – I know Ferguson has done a lot of work for us. Is it the cost of materials that’s keeping any other 
entity from bidding on the project? 
 
Sims – Tucson Construction, who did McGill Park Phase 1, was looking at it as well. They’ve been very 
interested in it. They’ve been asking continually about it since last spring. Their problem was actually 
working with a contractor to do the building structure for them. We extended the time by a week to allow 
them to wrap up, but they could not get numbers from their building contractor. It’s not material at this 
point. It seems like some of the material issues are starting to be alleviated. 
 
Amos – Are we still going to try to find a use for the beams that were in the original Community Center?  
 
Sims – I’ve mentioned that in the past, but not recently. We have them stored in the pole barn out behind 
our shop. I’m still very interested in doing something with that. I think we have one really nice piece that 
we could maybe still incorporate into the library here. 
 
Amos – Would it be possible to form an arch over top of the main door?  
 
Sims – I believe anything we do with them would be aesthetic only. We couldn’t use them for anything 
else. In the Three Seasons Shelter, we could possibly do a mantle or something by the fireplace. That would 
be a simple way to incorporate something. So, we’ll keep moving forward with that. We’re working on 
getting things wrapped up in this building. I don’t have a final number, but we were at $4.295 million, and 
we’re going to come in well under that. Private development work is mostly at Evans Farm. They started 
into some sanitary sewers but had to stop due to weather conditions. It gets pretty muddy out there. 
 
Amick – How are the discussions going about part three of this building? Are we still continuing those 
discussions? Is it still a paused conversation? What’s the status of that?  
 
Sims – Are you referring to the tenant space?  
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Amick – Yes.  
 
Sims – I’m not really involved in that discussion to be honest with you. I would assume so if there’s some 
interest out there. I’m not sure what we’re pursuing but it’d be a great space for someone to finish.  
 
Amick – It’s a shame to see that sitting empty for so long. Hopefully something will come up soon.  
 
Haire – The plan for that space was to look for educational institutions that might want to use it, as well as 
potential co-working spaces. We’ve been unable to get anyone interested in those industries. Part of that 
is due to the costs that we’re seeing in construction and finishing those spaces out. The library was 
spending over a million dollars to finish that space with their design, and they didn’t have extensive new 
walls or anything that was being installed; that was just the infrastructure they needed to do the new 
lighting, electric for their outlets, flooring, and then they were building out two small offices. The rest of it 
was going to remain as is with the same ceiling height, and it was over a million dollars to do that. The 
costs are going to be significant in trying to get someone to finish out that space. I’m happy to hear any 
ideas or thoughts that you have for the use of that space. It is 7,800 square feet, so it’s a significant 
amount of space. On the far end of the building, there is over 4,000 square feet that could easily be 
subdivided. It could be easily divided into two spaces. Electric is a bigger issue in terms of having a large 
electric need, you’re going to need to upgrade panels, services, and things like that to serve that space. 
 
Amick – How do we market that space?  
 
Haire – We have not been actively marketing this space. We've contacted a few users who are in the 
market that council provided direction previously.  
 
Amick – I just hate to see a public facility that our taxpayers paid for sit idle. I get all sides of the equation. 
The market is still not great; materials are not great; labor is not great. I just hate seeing it sit empty for 
something that our taxpayers paid for.  
 
Haire – The hurdle is going to be the tenant improvement costs. We can say we have this great space, and 
we’ll lease it to you at a very attractive rate, but you’ve got to spend $600,000 building it out. Do we want 
to do a long-term lease, or do we have the potential to grow into that? If you’re going to ask someone to 
spend a million dollars to finish out the space, they’re going to need a long time period to be able to 
incorporate that. They’re going to want a 15-year lease on that, and is that something that we want to do 
or are we going to have a need for that in the next 10 or 15 years? 
 
Clark – I think it’s going to take some sort of public-private effort. Lucas is right. People aren’t going to 
come in and spend a million dollars on a space that they don’t have control over. That’s a tough sell. It has 
to be a little sweeter of a deal. 
 
Amick – Agreed.  
 
Sims – The other item we’re also working on currently is McGill Park Phase 2. EMH&T has been working on 
some concept plans, draft plans, and some costing. We did receive some cost estimates here right after 
the holiday, so we’re looking at those. There are a lot of options. Again, nothing is cheap. I guess one of 
the really good things that has come out of it is that Franklin County has an agreement that we could 
utilize the existing bridge for a pedestrian pathway, and that’s pretty huge. This bridge would be the one 
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by Old Town Tavern. It’s a pretty wide bridge. The existing lanes are wide. It has wide shoulders; it could 
be narrowed, and a safe pedestrian path could be created with a barrier wall.  
 
Shea – That’d be great. I do have a second question about the street work project. How much inflation, like 
percentages, are you seeing year over year in terms of materials and labor? 
 
Sims – This year we’ve had about 25%. Asphalt prices are very high. Concrete is very high.  

 

D. Request for Council Action  
 

  RES-23-006 
Finance 

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE ADMISSION OF THE CITY OF GAHANNA AS 
A MEMBER IN CORMA SELF-INSURANCE POOL, INC. 

  - Request to move to full Council 
 

 

A motion was made by Milliken, seconded by Shea to amend RES-23-006 to read 
Gahanna in the body of the text. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick, Amos, Clark 

A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Milliken to move RES-23-006 to full 
Council. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Amos, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick, Clark 
 

Discussion started at 26:48 on YouTube Channel  

Jackson – I’m actually going to speak about Resolution 23-006 and Resolution 23-007 at the same time. 
They move to do the same thing just for two different municipalities. For those of you that don’t know, the 
City of Canal Winchester is a member of CORMA, the Central Ohio Risk Management Association. CORMA 
is a risk-sharing pool for insurance purposes; in this case, we’re talking property and liability insurance, 
vehicle coverage, and stuff like that. We joined the pool in October of 2014. There are currently 9 
members. The most recent municipality to join was Grandview Heights, which joined in 2020, I believe. We 
have an insurance broker, and part of their job is to find other municipalities in Central Ohio that they feel 
would be a good fit to join CORMA. What we find as members of CORMA are a lot of cost savings and 
value added, not necessarily in dollars but just from experience and learning from one another. It has 
saved us on our insurance premiums, obviously that’s always a bonus when you take a large amount of 
the same type of object and insure it. You get a better deal. The other municipalities in Central Ohio that 
are a part of CORMA are listed in the resolutions in your packet. We joined the likes of larger cities like 
Dublin and Westerville as well as smaller ones such as Grandview Heights and the City of Powell. Our 
broker has looked at Gahanna and Hilliard. A couple of these we’ve been pursuing for a number of years 
now, and some leadership changes at those cities have allowed us the opportunity now to extend an offer 
to them to join CORMA. I don’t have enough information to give you the ins and outs of why they felt they 
were a good fit other than size, property values, and things like that that fit right in with us. Our bylaws 
say that two-thirds of the members of city council have to approve the addition of new members, which is 
why you have these resolutions in front of you today. Some of this is time-sensitive; at least one of these 
two has a February renewal for their insurance policy. The other has an April renewal for their policy, so 
that’s why we’re trying to get this moving. The other member municipality councils will see this on their 
next agenda assuming the timing works out for them.  

Shea – Who is the Board of Trustees for CORMA?  
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Jackson – They are members of each municipality so myself and Nancy represent Canal Winchester. Every 
municipality that is a part of CORMA has two members on the board.  

 

  RES-23-007 
Finance 

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE ADMISSION OF THE CITY OF HILLIARD AS A 
MEMBER IN CORMA SELF-INSURANCE POOL, INC. 

  - Request to move to full Council 
 

 
A motion was made by Amick, seconded by Milliken to move RES-23-007 to full 
Council. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Amick, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amos, Clark 
 

  ORD-23-004 
Development 

AN ORDINANCE TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A LEASE 
AGREEMENT WITH JAMES N. STEVENSON FOR A 30 +/- ACRE TRACT OF 
LAND ON PARKVIEW DRIVE 

  - Request to move to full Council 
 

 
A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Shea to move ORD-23-004 to full 
Council. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Amos, Shea, Walker, Amick, Clark, Milliken 
 

Discussion started at 32:22 on YouTube Channel 

Haire – The city currently has a lease with Mr. Stevenson for the 30 acres that are part of Walnut Creek 
Park. He’s been in that arrangement for six years. We’ve had two terms of this lease so far. We sought out 
the lease there to help preserve that site, so we had some drainage tiles and other things that had 
collapsed, and Mr. Stevenson repaired those when he started that farming operation. It was also to help 
with vegetation management. It was starting to get overgrown. There were plans to do athletic fields 
there at one time, so the idea was to farm it to keep the vegetation from overtaking it so it would be easier 
to use for athletic fields in the future. What we would like to do is extend that lease by one additional year. 
The idea is that we want to further develop that space in three to four years, so we don't want to enter 
into a long-term arrangement. We've discussed the possibility of establishing a disc golf course in the past. 
There are currently trails that go around the 30-acre site along Walnut Creek. We’d like to look at further 
developing that in the future, so we’re asking that this lease be extended for an additional year, and we’ve 
let Mr. Stevenson know that as well. 

 

E. Old/New Business  
 

  OTH-22-021 Pedestrian Safety 
 Discussion started at 34:57 on YouTube Channel  

 
Peoples – I expect to have an engineering report back by the next council meeting. If you remember, Mr. 
Shea, I sent you a report that was originally done. They’re reviewing that to make sure that all the data is 
still there and if there needs to be anything updated. That was some years ago. 
 
Shea – Are they bringing in Groveport Road too? 
 
Peoples – We are taking a look at Groveport as well, but our focus right now is on Waterloo and 
Washington. We’ve been in contact with Mr. Buskirk and some of his resources in Franklin County to take 
a look at the intersection. We have discussed the Groveport intersection with Mr. Spencer at EMH&T, but 
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he’s focusing on Waterloo and Washington right now.  
 

  OTH-22-022 Police Study 
 Discussion started at 36:25 on YouTube Channel  

 
Jackson – I was able to touch base with Chief Von Eckartsberg, and he informed me that his report is 
complete. It is being reviewed by a colleague as part of their internal process, and he anticipates that 
happening this week. Once that is complete, he will touch base with me about the next step. 
 
Clark – I think it would be really helpful if the timing worked out and he could give us that report at the 
Committee of the Whole. 
 
Jackson – I will have to ask him and see if he thinks that he can meet that timeline, and some of that might 
depend on what kind of feedback he gets from his internal review. My only concern would be what else is 
on the agenda for the Committee of the Whole. I don’t want to overburden all of you for that meeting. 

 OTHER DISCUSSION 
Discussion started at 38:47 on YouTube Channel  
 
Amos – The Canal Winchester City Council would like to acknowledge that January is National Human 
Trafficking Awareness month. From the Ohio Department of State, they’ve advised that we should 
celebrate the efforts of foreign governments, international organizations, anti-trafficking entities, law 
enforcement officials, survivors, advocates, communities of faith, business, and private citizens all around 
the world to raise awareness about human trafficking. We would like to thank Cornelius McGrady II and 
the Reynoldsburg Youth Human Trafficking Coalition for bringing this to our attention. And if you think 
someone is the victim of trafficking, contact the 24-hour National Human Trafficking Resource Center at 1-
888-373-7888 or text help to #233733. 
 
Amos – I’d like to just give a shout out and thank you to Mr. McGrady for bringing this awareness. As I 
read through the letter he had submitted I was shocked to learn that Ohio has the fifth highest human 
trafficking record in the United States. I did not know that and I was blown away by that.  
 
Discussion started at 40:19 on YouTube Channel  
Milliken – On my walk over here I found a DORA sticker laying in someone’s yard. Obviously we’re all 
excited about the DORA but I’m not excited about the stickers falling off.  
 
Haire – I’m not excited about it either.  
 
Milliken – I’m guessing that’s not the only one.  
 
Haire – No. There are a number that were installed on sidewalks. It was a little wet last week, so they 
basically torched the sidewalks to get them dry and applied according to the manufacture’s specifications.  
 
Milliken – Just of curiosity though, I would be interested to hear of any feedback that anybody’s received if 
any.  
 
Amos – I’ve only heard positive feedback. I probably had six or seven residents, six on my street alone, 
saying that it was great to see this and that they look forward to seeing what events happen downtown.  
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Haire – I did some interviews with 10TV last week. I don’t believe any of those made the air. I passed out 
flyers to the downtown businesses. I went in and talked to all the liquor permit holders, and everyone 
seems to be excited about it or at least indifferent to it.  
 
Milliken – To your knowledge, has any businesses opted out at this point?  
 
Haire – No. We asked the businesses if they wanted to opt out to let us know, and we’d get them a decal 
that says, "no DORA drinks." We’re going to put them on our buildings. We ordered them for our own use, 
and we ordered extras so we could have them for the businesses as well.  
 
Discussion started at 44:25 on YouTube Channel  
Shea – Mrs. Jackson, last year we said we would talk about the short-term debt that rolls over at the end 
of May and possibly look at where we ended up on the general fund. I’m just looking at your final numbers 
in the finance report. 
 
Jackson – I have not officially closed out the year, no. I don’t anticipate them changing by anything 
significant.  
 
Shea – It looks like we’ve got $3.3 million in income tax collections over what we budgeted last year. Is 
that accurate?  
 
Jackson – Yes.  
 
Shea – I think at one point last year I had mentioned rising interest rates and the short-term debts that we 
just kept refinancing, and you said let's wait until next year. Is that in the plans? We’ve got a lot of money 
sitting in the bank, and we’ve got some short-term debt.  
 
Clark – I mean, if there’s enough money out there to cover all the projects we’re doing and still pay back 
some debt, I’m okay with that. I want to make sure we have enough to handle these projects that are 
coming up. 
 
Jackson – Last Friday and then again today, I think the four directors acknowledged that we need to have 
a deeper, longer meeting and discuss all these capital projects that we are looking into and figure out a 
timeline, a funding source, and all of that. We have yet to have that meeting, obviously; we just talked 
about it, so give us a little bit of time to do that, and then we can come forward with something.  

 

F. Adjournment @ 6:47 p.m.  
 A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Milliken to adjourn. The motion carried with the following vote: 

 
Yes 6 – Amos, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick, Clark 
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A. Call To Order                          Milliken called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 
 

B. Pledge of Allegiance Milliken 
 

C. Roll Call                                  Present 6 – Amick, Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker 
 

A motion was made by Shea, seconded by Clark to excuse Mr. Buskirk from the City Council 
meeting. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Shea, Clark, Milliken, Walker, Amick, Amos 
 

D. Approval of Minutes  
 

  MIN-23-001 January 3, 2023 Work Session Minutes 
  A motion was made by Amick, seconded by Clark to approve MIN-23-001. The motion 

carried with the following vote:  
 
Yes 6 – Amick, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amos 

 

  MIN-23-002 January 3, 2023 City Council Minutes 
  A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Clark to approve MIN-23-002. The motion 

carried with the following vote:  
 
Yes 6 – Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick 

 

E. Communications & Petitions  
 

F. Public Comments - Three Minute Limit Per Person 
 

G. Reports of City Officials and Staff  
 

  Mayor's Report 
 

  December 2022 Mayor's Court Report 

 
A motion was made by Walker, seconded by Shea to approve the December 2022 Mayor’s 
Court Report. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 6 – Walker, Shea, Amick, Amos, Clark, Milliken 
 

  

Fairfield County Sheriff 
Discussion started at 1:07:34 on YouTube Channel 
 
Fairfield County Sheriff – Sergeant Kelly Walker has already submitted her stats for December. She wanted 
me to pass along that the enforcement of semi-trucks parked at Walmart is continuing. We’re doing the 
best that we can.     
 
Shea – Please tell Sergeant Walker thank you.  
 
Walker – I’d also like to extend my thank you to the entire Sheriff’s Department.  

 

  

Law Director 
Discussion started at 1:08:15 on YouTube Channel 
 
Boggs – I do have a brief report this evening just in response to Mr. Clark’s inquiry at the last Work Session 
meeting regarding the state’s new distracted driving law and its comparison to what the city has on its 
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books. I guess the long and short of it is that the way I would classify the city’s current ordinance is as a 
hands-free ordinance. In contrast, the recently enacted state law is not as broad in terms of what 
constitutes a violation. There is no requirement that the city update its law to conform with the state law. 
The state law actually prohibits fewer things than the city’s ordinance does. If you were to amend it to be 
in line with the state law, it would be a more lenient ordinance than what is on the books now. That is, of 
course, within your prerogative to do, but there’s no requirement to do so. I’d be happy to follow your 
direction in terms of preparing anything if you wish. 
 
Clark – What would be an example?  
 
Boggs – An example would be that right now, under the city ordinance, it is not permitted to hold your 
phone to your ear and talk on it while you are driving. Under state law, that is now legal according to the 
revised code. 
 
Clark – I thought they were trying to get away from doing that?  
 
Boggs – Mr. Seitz, I can’t remember if he’s a representative or senator now... 
 
Clark – He’s a representative from Cincinnati. 
 
Boggs – Yes. As I recall, he was successful in getting an amendment passed that made it legal under the 
new state law to hold a handheld phone to one's ear for voice communication. Under the new state law, it 
would be legal to send an electronic message by text or email while stopped at a traffic light in a travel 
lane. That is not legal under Canal Winchester’s current ordinance. While there is value in uniformity, 
leaving the city’s ordinance in place would be no different than when the city was among the first to pass 
a hands-free driving ordinance. As another note, a person would not be arrested on the basis of that 
alone; it would be a ticket and summons to court. It is a ticketable offense in Canal Winchester and has 
been under the current ordinance. It wouldn’t result in an actual arrest; it would result in a traffic stop. 
 
Clark – I’d like to ask the sheriff’s office. How many tickets have we issued for someone holding their 
phone to their ear?  
 
Fairfield County Sheriff – I don’t have that statistic because I’m not assigned up here. I can’t give you an 
answer on that. However, because the distracted driving law takes effect 90 days after the signature, 
which I believe was signed on January 3rd, that was a secondary offense under the Ohio Revised 
Code. You'd have to have something similar to improper use of marked lanes or a traffic collision, and 
they'd have to admit that yes, they were sending an email or on their phone, before they could be cited 
under the Ohio Revised Code's distracted driving section.  
 
Clark – In Canal Winchester you can pull them over just for having the phone up to their ear without any 
weaving or anything? 
 
Fairfield County Sheriff – Correct. I’m not familiar with the ordinance because like I said I don’t work up 
here very routinely.  
 
Clark – If you could ask Sergeant Walker to get us the statistics of how many people have been cited for 
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having a phone up to their ear.  
 
Amos – I will say I think the original intent of this ordinance still exists. We made it a first offense, and we 
also asked the sheriffs to use their best judgment, and the last time we asked Sergeant Walker, she said 
they’re doing just that. If they see somebody who is driving responsibly and has a phone, they're not 
pulling them over, but if they see somebody driving erratically or in a school zone at a high rate of speed 
with a cell phone, they're additionally cited for that. I think it’s serving its purpose. I'm not sure that 
reducing it to the state's bare minimum—I think that kind of ruins what we worked so hard to put 
together.  
 
Clark – I guess I'm surprised that the state didn't go with the hands-free option. I just think it's unfair for an 
out-of-town person to come into our community, since not many other communities have that, and to get 
a ticket for that. I understand the problem. I wish they would have gotten a little bit more stringent 
because that’s the level of government that I think is proper for this piece of legislation. 
 
Amos – I think it’ll be interesting to see because, before we did it, I think we determined that New Albany 
already had it. There were several cities that already had the ordinance because we mimicked some of the 
other ones. I think it’s going to be interesting to see if they comply or if they just leave theirs alone and 
stick with what they wrote as well. 
 
Amick – Is this something that would be noteworthy for, like, the community newsletter or something like 
that to remind people what the ordinance is in Canal Winchester so as not to create confusion for at least 
our residents about what’s legal and what’s not legal? Maybe Mrs. Jackson, would you mind passing that 
along to Hannah? 
 
Jackson – I can absolutely do that. I did want to tell you that it looks like there were four citations written 
under our code since it went into effect.  
 
Clark – Can you tell how many people are out of town versus local residents? 
 
Jackson – I would have to do some more digging.  
 
Milliken – Without any more information on those four citations, that seems low, and I find myself 
drawing a parallel with the discussion we had talked about with the semi-trucks parked at Walmart and 
asking for stricter enforcement of that, and we’re now starting to see those results. You know, getting into 
the weeds of this ordinance, for me, I honestly don’t care if you’re holding a McDonald's cheeseburger in 
your hand or whatever it is; what bothers me is the texting and driving. That’s the number one issue, I 
think, for all of us, if I had to guess. If this law is on the books, then I personally would like to see more 
than four citations.  
 
Clark – I mean, I’m glad there aren’t more, because I think it's unfair. I voted against it. You can send a 
newsletter out and stuff, but I guarantee you that nine out of ten people that get cited for this don’t have 
a clue that this is on the books and that this is a law in our community. I wish the state would have taken 
action to align with our ordinance. If the state didn’t do that, I think ours should mirror the state because I 
think it should be consistent with what people know. 
Amos – We did invest in signs that are on the boundaries that say that we are hands-free, but I also will 
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say that there are a lot of cities with weird laws that you don’t know about. I believe that's why we did it, 
and let's take this year as an example: we've had two pedestrians hit in traffic this year. We don’t know if 
it was because of texting and driving or being on the phone. We have to assume it involves distracted 
driving in some format. We can debate it once we have more information, but I believe it was put in place 
for a reason, and we've seen an increase in the number of pedestrians injured. I don’t necessarily think we 
need to go lower.  

 

  
Finance Director 
Discussion started at 1:22:36 on YouTube Chanel  
 
Jackson – I don’t have anything in addition to my written report this evening.  

 

  

Public Service Director 
Discussion started at 1:22:50 on YouTube Channel  
 
Peoples – Just one item that I'd like to update from my written report. For the WRF Headworks project, we 
got word from the engineers today on the proposal for the design costs, as my report says, and based on 
the application we’ve submitted, it was a $2 million design; those are coming in at $1.3 million. We are 
very happy with that. Hopefully they’ll have the same effect on the construction costs, but as Mr. Sims 
discussed earlier, I don’t think that’s going to happen. We are planning on bringing legislation to the next 
council meeting to authorize the design contract. We budgeted for it this year, and we'd like to proceed 
with that. 

 

  

Development Director 
Discussion started at 1:23:47 on YouTube Channel  
 
Haire – I was going to update on the DORA, but we talked about that previously. Also, I wanted to provide 
a quick update on the TRAC process for US 33. Their next meeting is scheduled for the 25th, and that is a 
work session that they’re having to score applications or review the scores of applications. That’s a five-
hour meeting they have scheduled from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. on the 25th. Their next meeting is 
scheduled for February 22nd, and it is noted that this will be the final TRAC list for the vote on funding. We 
should know by February 22nd whether the 33 project will be funded for design and engineering. Many of 
you likely saw the news about an annexation and a rezoning for a Columbus project last week at 
Winchester Pike and Bixby Road. That is the 80 acres on the northwest corner of Bixby Road, Winchester 
Pike, and Brice Road where they all meet. They are proposing that for 561 multi-family and single-family 
rental units, and then there’s about 10,000 square feet of retail space, and so that went to the 
development commission last Thursday, the 12th. I do not know the results of that meeting, but ultimately 
it’ll be up to the Columbus City Council to vote on the rezoning and to also accept the annexation. That 
annexation has been approved by the Franklin County Commissioners at this point, and then it would just 
be up to Columbus to accept it. 
 
Amick – Is that back behind World Harvest Church and Dayspring Church?  
 
Haire – That’s another project that was approved by the City of Columbus. That’s 900 units.  
 
Amos – I think we discussed this at the last meeting, but I just want to reiterate the property that they just 
rezoned. We did not have the capability to serve water at that property. 
 
Haire – We do not have water and sewer designed to conserve north of Winchester Pike.  
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Amos – I’ve had several residents ask why we aren’t trying to pursue that, and that was one of the topics 
of conversation with water and sewer. 
 
Haire – There will be more requests coming. Mr. Barr, who owns property on Bixby Road, is in contract to 
sell his property to a multi-family developer as well. This will also be implemented in the City of Columbus.  
 
Amos – Is Mr. Barr seeking annexation here or is he annexing into Columbus? 
 
Haire – They’re seeking annexation and zoning in the City of Columbus. That’ll probably be about a one-
year process to do that, but they’ve just gone into contract on it. That’ll likely be around 500 units as well.  
 
Amos – Who do we need to talk to make sure that all of these are buying into the roads and the 
interchange? 
 
Haire – Maybe you should speak to Mr. Barr.  
 
Amick – So, going back to the beginning when you were talking about the piece that is going before 
Columbus City Council, can you help me again locate that? 
 
Haire – It’s on the northwest corner of Winchester Pike and Brice Road.  
 
Amick – Is that all of Columbus' school systems?  
 
Haire – It’s currently in Canal Winchester Schools, but with annexation and the win-win agreement, it 
would change to Columbus Schools. Anything annexed into Columbus after 1986 transfers to the Columbus 
schools.  
 
Amick – Maybe it’s none of our business, but what Columbus schools would that be? I think if I’m doing the 
math in my head, I’ve got up to about 1400 units. 
 
Haire – It’s closer to 5,000 unit’s total now that are planned. I’m not sure of the elementary school, but I 
know they go to Yorktown Middle School, which is on Livingston Avenue over by Reynoldsburg. 
 
Amos – As Columbus starts getting some of these, they’ll start looking at potentially opening some new 
schools in those areas. They’ll have to revisit the win-win agreement with surrounding cities, and that 
doesn’t go well. 
 
Clark – Has there been any discussion in city council or between the Fairfield County Engineers office about 
four-laning Gender Road from 70 to 33?  
 
Haire – They have a safety study that’s underway currently that the City of Columbus is doing looking at 
the Gender Road corridor, and that basically looks from Gender and Brice on the north side all the way 
down to Route 33. That study is not complete yet, but it is underway. That will look at safety 
improvements along the corridor and then rank what should be the priorities, as well as figure out funding 
strategies for them.  
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Amos – I’m going to bounce back to the TRAC process. I’m hoping or assuming that all of these multi-
family housing projects that are planned have been included in the TRAC process to hopefully help boost 
the need for this intersection. 
 
Haire – All the known projects I presented to them included a total number of units, which were included in 
the application. Since then, another thousand units have been proposed, and there will be thousands more 
because of the way Columbus is incentivizing housing construction in that area, which is driving the multi-
family developers. 

 

H. Resolutions  
 

  RES-23-006 
Finance 
Sponsor: Amos 

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE ADMISSION OF THE CITY OF GAHANNA AS 
A MEMBER IN CORMA SELF-INSURANCE POOL, INC. 

  - Adoption 
 

 
A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Clark to adopt RES-23-006. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 
 
Yes 6 – Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick 

  *This resolution was changed to reflect the City of Gahanna throughout the 
document* 

 

  RES-23-007 
Finance 
Sponsor: Amick 

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE ADMISSION OF THE CITY OF HILLIARD AS A 
MEMBER IN CORMA SELF-INSURANCE POOL, INC. 

  - Adoption 
 

 
A motion was made by Amick, seconded by Amos to adopt RES-23-007. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 
 
Yes 6 – Amick, Amos, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker 

 

I. Ordinances  
 

  Tabled  
    

 

  Third Reading  
    

 

  ORD-22-060 
Public Service 
Sponsor: Amos 

AN ORDINANCE REPEAL ORDINANCE #13-036 AND TO ESTABLISH WATER 
USER FEES FOR THE CANAL POINTE INDUSTRIAL PARK PUBLIC WATER 
SYSTEM 

  - Adoption 
 

 
A motion was made by Amos, seconded by Shea to adopt ORD-22-060. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 
 
Yes 6 – Amos, Shea, Walker, Amick, Clark, Milliken 

 

  ORD-22-061 
Public Service 
Sponsor: Milliken 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE #42-13 SETTING WATER SYSTEM 
CAPACITY CHARGES FOR SERVICE CONNECTIONS TO THE CITY OF CANAL 
WINCHESTER PUBLIC WATER SYSTEMS 

  - Adoption 
  

A motion was made by Milliken, seconded by Shea to adopt ORD-22-061. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 
Yes 6 – Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amick, Amos, Clark 
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  ORD-22-062 
Public Service 
Sponsor: Amick 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ORDINANCE #41-13 SETTING SEWER SYSTEM 
CAPACITY CHARGES FOR SERVICE CONNECTIONS TO THE CITY OF CANAL 
WINCHESTER SANITARY SEWER SYSTEM 

  - Adoption 
 

 
A motion was made by Amick, seconded by Clark to adopt ORD-22-062. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 
 
Yes 6 – Amick, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker, Amos 

 

  Second Reading  
    

 

  ORD-23-001 
Finance 
Sponsor: Shea 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE 2022 APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE #22-
041, AMENDMENT #1 

  - Request waiver of third reading and adoption 
 

 

A motion was made by Shea, seconded by Amos to suspend the rules and waive 
the third reading of ORD-23-001. The motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 5 – Shea, Amos, Clark, Milliken, Amick 

Abstain 1 – Walker 

 

A motion was made by Shea, seconded by Clark to adopt ORD-23-001. The 
motion carried with the following vote: 

Yes 5 – Shea, Clark, Milliken, Amick, Amos 

Abstain 1 – Walker 
 

  ORD-23-002 
Development 
Sponsor: Amos 

AN ORDINANCE TO ACCEPT THE DEDICATION OF REAL PROPERTY FROM 
CANAL POINTE, LLC. 

  - Second Reading Only 
 

  ORD-23-003 
Development 
Sponsor: Buskirk 

AN ORDINANCE TO ACCEPT THE DEDICATION OF REAL PROPERTY FROM 
DANIEL ROBERT, INC. 

  - Second Reading Only 
 

  First Reading  
    

 

  ORD-23-004 
Development 
Sponsor: Amos 

AN ORDINANCE TO AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A LEASE 
AGREEMENT WITH JAMES N. STEVENSON FOR A 30 +/- ACRE TRACT OF 
LAND ON PARKVIEW DRIVE 

  - First Reading Only 
 

J. Council Reports  
 

  Committee of the Whole - Monday, January 30, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.  
 

  Work Session/Council - Monday, February 6, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.  
 

  

CW Human Services - Walker  
Discussion started at 1:38:23 on YouTube Channel  
 
Walker – Aletha Mullins completed the quarterly report for Human Services, and the report is in front of all 
of us tonight. She included an invite for the SOUPer Bowl Fundraiser, which is included in this packet. If 
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anyone is interested in donating a silent auction item, baked goods, or would like to make a pot of soup, 
please call Aletha. It is Sunday, February 12th, from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at 80 Covenant Way. Ways to 
help out: donate baked goods for the halftime bake sale; donate to the silent auction; buy themed gift 
baskets; buy gift certificates. The goal is to raise money for the operational costs. 

 

  
CWICC - Amick  
Discussion started at 1:40:09 on YouTube Channel  
 
Amick – Nothing new to report. Our next meeting will be March 29th.  

 

  

CWJRD - Amos/Shea 
Discussion started at 1:40:17 on YouTube Channel  
 
Amos - The CWJRD has a meeting this Thursday at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall. You’re all more than welcome 
to come join us. We’re rolling with basketball. I will tell you that it’s been an exciting start. Our wrestling 
team is doing quite well. It’s the first time we’ve had wrestling in two years. They’re doing incredibly well. 
The winter sports season is off to a good start.  

  

 

  

Destination: Canal Winchester - Milliken  
Discussion started at 1:41:19 on YouTube Channel  
 
Milliken – Reminder: Art on the Canal Stroll is May 20th from noon to 6:00 p.m. The next winter farmer’s 
market is Saturday, February 4th, from noon to 6:00 p.m. It will take place at Faith United Methodist 
Church. Applications are now being accepted for vendors for the summer farmer’s market, which will 
begin on Saturday, May 27th. Due to construction at the Historical Complex, the location of the farmer's 
market has yet to be determined. Destination is working on new events that help try to incorporate the 
DORA.  

 

K. Old/New Business  
 

L. Adjourn to Executive Session (if necessary)  
 

M. Adjournment @ 7:38 p.m. 
  

A motion was made by Milliken, seconded by Amos to adjourn. The motion carried with the following vote: 
 

Yes 6 – Milliken, Amos, Clark, Shea, Walker, Amick 
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A. Call To Order              Milliken called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 

B. Roll Call                       Present 7 – Amick, Amos, Buskirk, Clark, Milliken, Shea, Walker  
 

C. Also In Attendance  
 

  Mayor Ebert, Matt Peoples, Lucas Haire, Amanda Jackson, Bill Sims, Thad Boggs 
 

D. Items for Discussion  
    

 

  Comprehensive Plan Update 

 

Discussion started at 5:06 on YouTube Channel  
 
Haire – I would like to provide a quick status update on where we are with the comprehensive planning 
process, the schedule, and then look forward over the next few months towards getting that to a 
completion point where we can bring it to both the Planning and Zoning Commission for their input and to 
City Council. I passed out this evening a memorandum, and in that memorandum from January 13th, the 
schedule is laid out for you in terms of where we are currently and then leading up to that completion 
date. At this point, we’ve done most of the public events. We have one more public open house that’s 
coming up, and that is on February 22nd and 23rd. You’ll see that flyer in front of you that we’ll start 
putting out on the city’s website and on our social media channels this week to really push people towards 
that event. We’ve held a number of public events through the festivals last year and some open workshops 
that we held at BrewDog in September, and then the survey was completed in November. The gathering of 
data is nearly complete, and we are looking at the existing conditions. We've reached the point where 
we're analyzing the data and putting it into a plan format. At the next workshop on February 22nd and 
23rd, that’s really where we’ll start to take some of that data and really inform the next steps of the plan. 
There are two kinds of roundtable discussions, one for each day. One is on the economic development 
portion of the plan, and that’s where we’ll start to drill down a little more into target industries. Some of 
that is based on the market study that was completed. We had a full real estate market study that was 
completed. It was presented to the steering committee at their last meeting. Some of that data is being 
revised, but it will be published and available on the website hopefully within the next week or so, but 
definitely before the workshop on the 22nd and 23rd. The second day is a transportation and sustainability 
workshop. That’s where we’ll go over the thoroughfare plan for Canal Winchester and get some feedback 
on additional transportation improvements that may be necessary in our community. We’ll also talk about 
alternative transportation options, looking at a topic that’s been discussed frequently here -  pedestrian 
safety, pedestrian connections, trail plans, and then sustainability. We’ll be talking about one of the items 
that came back in the public survey -  the desire for the community to preserve farm land and green spaces 
in the community. That’s where we’ll talk about policies and strategies and priority areas for preservation 
in the community at that workshop on transportation and sustainability. We’re going to get into the 
undefined in the memorandum, it’s an urban design plan. It really talks about the form that we want 
development to take. We’ve done a little bit of workshops with the steering committee up to this point, 
looking at different forms of development and getting reactions from the committee on what they like and 
don’t like about different development forms, whether that be multi-family, townhouses, podium 
construction, which is like a four-story apartment building over commercial or parking, and then different 
office and industrial forms. We’ll do that in the workshops as well and get feedback from the public about 
the styles of development that they like and don’t like. That’s really to help determine the character that 
future development will take in our community. We’re going to start to drill down into three priority areas. 
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The priority areas that have been identified are the areas around Bixby Road and US-33, and we’ll look at 
both sides of US-33 and the future development potential in that area. We'll begin by conducting capacity 
studies to determine what areas have the capacity for development, what types of development are 
appropriate in those areas, and then what forms those developments should take. Those are based on 
some of the future land use planning workshops that we held in September. We’ll come up with a detailed 
plan for those areas. The second area of the workshop is around Diley Ridge Medical Center. Between 
Diley Ridge and US-33, there are 65 acres. There are 35 acres that Diley Ridge owns, so we’re going to take 
a look at that 100-acre area and really try to define a future land use pattern and development styles for 
that area. Lastly, we’re going to look at Waterloo, the unincorporated village of Waterloo, out to Hill 
Road, and everything between the corporate limits of Canal Winchester and 33. We’re going to look at the 
future development patterns that would be appropriate for that area and the types of land use. That’ll 
help inform the transportation plan and the economic development plan, and then we can start to get into 
finalizing the goals and objectives. Those were further clarified and informed by the survey that went out. 
Those were specifically the goals that we had set based on the public's feedback. We’re going to further 
refine those. I think there were nine different goal areas that were sent out as part of the survey. We’d like 
to drill those down to the top five. We’ll also be looking at the zoning plan. The idea is that once this plan 
is complete, we’ll start to really get into refining the zoning for the community based on the 
comprehensive plan. We’ll look at potentially rewriting the zoning code to meet the goals and objectives of 
that comprehensive plan. The zoning plan really starts to look at those recommendations in the areas 
where your zoning is deficient in meeting the goals that your community has set. They’re looking at that 
zoning plan being completed by the end of March, which is a pretty aggressive schedule. The 
implementation matrix is really where you’re looking at all the items that would need to be implemented 
as policy recommendations, assigning a responsible party for that, and then creating a timeline for that 
completion. The goal that we set was that this is a 10-year plan, so you know what the goals are, who is 
responsible for them, and whether they are short-term, mid-term, or long-term. That’ll be part of this. It’s 
very similar to what we have in our parks plan and in the old town plan. Lastly, looking at that distribution 
of a draft plan, the goal right now is to have that done in May, have the draft plan under review by 
Planning and Zoning at either their May or June meeting, and then have that presented to Council in June 
or July, depending on when we determine our July recess schedule. That’s where we are currently. We’ll 
send out this flyer to everyone via email so you can share it. We also have a number of social media-
friendly postings that will be going out that we can share with you and that you can share with your 
networks, but we really hope that you can all participate in some or all of these meetings and that you 
encourage your networks to come out and participate in those as well. I’d be happy to answer any 
questions you all have about the process and where we are currently.  
 
Amos – I know they used to do some of these with the live feed. Is that going to be an option, or are these 
strictly in person? 
 
Haire – I believe we can have those available on our YouTube channel because we are going to do it in this 
room. We should be able to get that posted on our YouTube channel.  
 
Milliken – I have a question regarding the memorandum you passed out with the first phase kickoff and 
project startup. Could you go into some details about the statutory notifications? It says to complete as 
needed and to be determined. 
 
Haire – Typically, that’s just the contracts and sending out notices to the steering committee, and for all 
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those items, I’m not sure why that doesn’t say complete. 
 
Amick – Will there be a need for a public hearing of some sort?  
 
Boggs – To move forward with the comprehensive plan, there is no legal requirement for a quote-on-quote 
public hearing.  
 
Amos – I saw there were only a little over 300, and then when you took out the ones that weren’t fully 
completed, it ended up being such a small number, and I know that we selected the company, not that we 
selectively sent those invitations out. Is the one that Hannah sent out the same survey that was sent to 
those with the postcard? 
 
Haire – It is. It’s the exact same survey. It just wouldn’t be included in the statistically valid results.  
 
Amos – Do we know if anybody else has filled those out?  
 
Haire – I’m not sure. We don’t receive those directly. They go to McKenna. All that data will be taken into 
account with what we’re doing, it just wouldn’t be statistically valid because the same person can fill it out 
multiple times, and that’s what we were trying to avoid by sending out the postcards with a specific code 
so that it can only be used once per household.  
 
Amos – I was very saddened by the lack of postcards that were filled out. 200 and some is not a very good 
representation of the community.  
 
Milliken – Bixby and 33, Diley Ridge Medical Center, and Waterloo—do you have any rough estimation as 
to how much incorporated acreage there currently is in those three areas? 
 
Haire – That’ll be further defined during the workshops in terms of the extent of the area we’ll be looking 
at. Diley Ridge is well-defined because it’s about 100 acres between Canal Pointe Industrial Park and 33. 
You’ve got about 100 acres we’re working with there. Bixby Road, it could be anywhere from 200 acres to 
about 700 acres, depending on the area that we decide as a group to take in. Waterloo, that area is really 
just going to be centered around Hill Road. I don't imagine we’ll take in a lot more than that, but the area 
between Hill Road and Route 33, as well as just south of Hill Road. I'd say there's probably close to 200 to 
300 acres total there.  
 
Milliken – I’m trying to think about how, when it comes to future land use, we have developers coming in 
and wanting to incorporate into the City of Canal Winchester, but their proposals don’t quite fit in with 
what our residents want out of this comprehensive plan. What does that process look like? 
 
Haire – The comprehensive plan, once adopted, will be what Planning and Zoning look at to guide future 
development. When making rezoning decisions, they will consider the comprehensive plan and whether it 
fits the plan. It should be a guide for City Council as well as you as you’re making your decisions, and does 
it meet the goals and objectives of the comprehensive plan? Does it meet the future land use map of the 
comprehensive plan? Something may not fit exactly, but it may meet the overarching goals that are there. 
Those are all items that you put into effect. The council doesn’t have to follow the comprehensive plan. 
They’re not required to do that, but it is a guide, and it’s what the community has shown that they would 
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like to see. It’s going to be adopted through a public process with a significant amount of public 
engagement. 
 
Milliken – Obviously, with all due respect to the process and all of the work that has gone into it, I 
completely understand and agree. I guess within this process, has there been discussion regarding if we 
get put into a situation again where a developer wants to come in and do (x), but our comprehensive plan 
says we’d rather do (y), and we get stuck with (x) anyways and it’s Columbus.  
 
Haire – It’s addressed pretty clearly in the market study information. We studied the market for what is 
the demand within the current borders of Canal Winchester when we did a market study. What’s the 
demand within a quarter mile, which would be the future expansion area of Canal Winchester, and then 
what's the trade area demand? The market study is pretty explicit in assigning a number to each one of 
those. Policy decisions will determine whether those investments occur within or outside of your 
community. If the market says there’s demand for six million square feet of industrial space, it’s likely that 
five to six million square feet of space will be built in this trade area, and its policy decisions that will 
determine which jurisdiction that space will go into. Its land availability and policy decisions. It could be 
that the community doesn’t demand it anymore and the residents say no, we don’t want any more of that 
here, but that doesn’t mean it won't get built. It just means it won't get built within our corporate limits, 
and the same is true with housing. We can say we don’t want any small lot housing, which was pretty 
clear in the survey, but there’s a significant demand for small lot housing. Small-lot housing will be built 
that serves this trade area, it just won't necessarily be built in Canal Winchester. The traffic passing 
through our community will continue to have an impact on us. We’ll still see the results of that, but they 
won't necessarily be here. All those are policy decisions that need to be made.  
 
Amos – I see the three you have chosen, and I think those are great pieces of land for us to look at for 
future development, but with the potential for Bixby, the overpass, and working on all the things with 
ODOT, when are we going to start looking at or could it be included in any of our conversations about the 
land behind Kroger? 
 
Haire – I consider that the Bixby area. We'll define that as a group based on the size of the area, but I 
define it as the entire six or seven hundred acres south and north of 33.  
 
Amos – Wonderful. I just want to make sure that we’re being as proactive as we can with that whole area 
back there.  
 
Haire – If an interchange is constructed there in the next 10 years, which could happen, the development 
pressures there will be extreme, so it would behoove us to look at that whole area comprehensively and 
have a plan to help guide whoever purchases that. The owner of 400 acres or more of that land passed 
away at the end of last year, so it’s likely that land would be available soon.  
 
Amos – I think we have to be very strategic in our planning on that one.  
 
Amick – Mr. Haire, I believe you mentioned that we're already talking about some revisions in economic 
development, and one of the questions I had sent to McKenna just earlier today was about constant 
changes happening around us with the likes of intel and just all kinds of news, you almost can't watch the 
evening news without some press release about new development going on in or around us. Do you know 
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both. They do have a separately elected mayor who can’t vote. Some do not have a separately elected 
mayor. Like we were talking about earlier, they are a member of council. There’re all these different little 
nuances so we tried to find you three examples of what we though were our closest comparisons and 
those are the three highlighted in yellow. Here’s a quick comparison. Mrs. Amos was talking about 
population. We’re closest to Grandview Heights in this list but not terribly close. The other thing to point 
out is that while all three of these have what is deemed an administrator, they all have different titles. The 
job title itself is different. The responsibilities are the same. In Grandview Heights they call it a Director of 
Operations whereas in Grove City it’s in their charter as an administrative assistant. But again, the duties 
of that job remain the same, regardless of that title. You can see that two out of the three of don’t have 
this listed in their charter. We’re kind of unique in that respect. I think to the point about salary and 
working hours, these three have a very different outlook on pay for a full-time job. All three of these 
mayors are listed as full time. I can’t say if they put in full time hours but theses are the pays they are 
receiving for what is classified as a full time job. 
 
Amick – Have you examined the list of responsibilities for these three municipalities? 
 
Jackson – I have not. I don’t believe that it is listed in their charter so I would have to reach out and get job 
descriptions for an administrator. 
 
Boggs – I believe all their mayoral duties are all very similar to each other and to Canal Winchester’s. 
Grove City is the only one that has the city administrator in the charter and it has similar language in the 
sense that their responsibilities are delegated by the mayor. 
 
Amick – I see. Ok because it’s perplexing about how a city the size of Grove City, you have a forty thousand 
dollar salary and then in the city of Grandview Heights, you have an extra ten thousand dollars. 
 
Mayor – I think in some of those cases you look at Bexley. They’re landlocked. Grandview Heights is 
landlocked. A lot of cities that are inside the boundaries of 270 are landlocked. They’ll never get any 
development. But we’re not that way. We still have a lot of growing to do here.  
 
Discussion started at 1:29:00 on YouTube Channel  
 
Jackson – I had put this up earlier, this is directly from our charter. Section 5.04 Powers, Functions, and 
Duties of the Mayor. I know at a previous meeting there had been discussion about what the mayor’s job 
description is. This is the mayor’s job description. It’s what’s listed in our charter. There is no formal 
document like the finance director or the public service director would have on file. We had previously 
given council the proposed job description for the city administrator. This is just a snapshot of it but it 
really captures the meat and potatoes of it. But I wanted to give them both to you in writing so you can 
look at what the differences are. Ultimately, the city administrator is going to do what the mayor 
delegates them to do. 
 
Shea – With each new subsequent mayor, would each new subsequent council have to look at that 
balance of responsibilities delegated versus not to keep the compensation in line with the work that the 
administrator is doing? If they mayor is taking on all the responsibility because they can, then what’s the 
point in funding a city administrator? 
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Boggs – At that point, it would be a question for council to set compensation accordingly. 
 
Jackson – But chances are the responsibilities or the delegation of duties is going to change based on who 
is mayor at the time. 
 
Shea – Absolutely. 
 
Amick – Because if the person is only making half the salary and they’re not delegating, that’s kind of on 
them I guess.  
 
Mayor – You have that opportunity every two years to change those salaries. 
 
Amick – It was interesting, going back just a step to the Groveport form of government and you said that 
the administrator, council has power and the mayor has power, this article I was reading from the 
University of North Carolina, it was entitled “Who’s on First and Who’s in Charge.” I’m assuming that 
Groveport has a process for how they would manage that form of government in terms of when there is a 
conflict, who is in charge. 
 
Jackson - I don’t know the answer to that but I would make that assumption as well. 
 
Boggs - We’d have to look at their charter. 
 
Peoples - There is one other thing to know with Groveport. They only have six council members and the 
Mayor is the seventh and only votes in a tie breaker, so maybe there’s that power that the existing Mayor 
would have if there is a split council wanting to get rid of the administrator then he could be that fourth 
vote for yay or nay. 
 
Walker - Does the council there decide on the Mayor’s raises? 
 
Boggs - The legislative authority has control over its salaries. 
 
Walker - Okay, I know but where it comes up as every two years like the Mayor was just saying the 
decision is made on a raise or no raise it stays the same, same with council, the votes every couple years. 
 
Jackson - Theirs appears to be the same as ours, each odd numbered year, shall be effective for a two year 
period. That’s in their charter. This kind of made our transition into our next slide very easy, salaries, so as 
we were just discussing I think this was talked about or brought up at a previous meeting about the timing 
of salary setting versus election and this being a Mayoral election year. Again this is directly from the 
charter, that council can set the salaries for both themselves and the Mayor in the odd number years and 
it needs to be dealt with no later than July 1st, and it’s good for the next two years and if you fail to do that 
then the one that was previously in effect remains in effect. I know there was discussion and maybe a little 
bit of concern about the timeline so I kind of wanted to maybe spell it out a little bit. Today we are here 
January 30th, as I previously mentioned the salary ordinances have to be passed no later than July 1st, 
which means you can do it any time between now and July 1st. We have ten council meetings between 
now and then. We could do it next week or we could do it in June, that’s up to council. Our last regular 
meeting before that July 1st deadline is June 19th and the new rate would not go into effect until January 1, 
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2024. In regards to the election, the candidate filing deadline is August 9th, so there is seven weeks 
between that last council meeting before July 1st and August 9th. That’s seven weeks for a potential 
candidate to evaluate whether or not they felt that pay was worth it for them. If we pass it earlier it gives 
them more time to evaluate that. I guess the point of this slide is that we aren’t trying to spring something 
on someone who has already made the decision to file or run for election whether it be a council member 
or the Mayor. The way that our charter is set up they have time, to decide if that salary is going to make or 
break their willingness to run for office. These next two slides are just snippets from the MORC salary 
survey. I pulled out the mayoral salaries as well as city manager and city administrator. I know they are 
probably a little small on the print out you have in front of you so I can send you the link that has these in 
it. For those who are unfamiliar with the MORPC salary survey, they reach out to all the central Ohio 
municipalities and ask them to provide the data and then they compile it. It’s a good source for comparing 
positions to our neighboring municipalities and are we in line with pay and benefits and things along those 
lines. It’s not fool proof, there’s going to be differences in some of this stuff that you’re just not going to 
see on the paper but it’s a good starting point for the discussion. Also in this MORPC salary survey which I 
didn’t include in the packet this evening are council salaries, so if that is a discussion that council wants to 
have since this is your year to make changes for next year I can provide that to you as well.  
 
Milliken -  So we talked about whoever’s decision to choose to run or not run, at the risk of this sounding 
like a political question that’s not my intent, Mayor, I don’t want to know whether you’re running or not, 
that’s not what I’m asking, but with all due respect, how does a decision like this how does that affect your 
calculus of whether you want to run or not? 
 
Mayor - Well let me say I don’t want to work for ten thousand but let me tell you how I got into this. I took 
a twenty five thousand dollar pay cut when I took this job. it wasn’t about the money. It was about the 
love of the city.  
 
Milliken - Okay I just wanted to give you the opportunity. 
 
Clark - That’s the definitive answer. 
 
Milliken -  Because we’ve heard people come in from time to time I don’t want to say accuse you, that’s 
not the right word, of not running again, the question is out there and I just wanted to give you the 
opportunity to speak on that question because it is a mayoral election year and I think it is important for 
the public to hear from you at least in some capacity on that question. If that’s your answer I respect it. 
 
Amos - I will tell you there is somebody in our audience that strongly feels that the city council salaries 
need to be reevaluated. 
 
Jackson - You will have the opportunity to that so you just let us know when. 
 
Amos - I don’t think we have taken a pay raise in six years. 
 
Jackson - It has been many years. 
 
Amick - Google that topic but we should consider it. Mrs. Jackson, I am looking at the five years benefit 
and salary analysis and it shows for the city administrator a partial year the 2023 of one hundred seventy 
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five thousand with benefits, so if this potion wouldn’t become effective until 2024 is the 175 considered an 
overlap onboarding period of some sort. 
 
Jackson - No, we are basically going to be starting over from scratch with budgeting for it. As we discussed 
a little bit ago we proposed a range and that range was ultimately compiled with the MORPC data that we 
looked at and what we felt would be competitive to attract the right candidates to such a position but I 
don’t know what we’re going to do with salary in ’24. Their compensation will not be my choice. 
 
Amick - But with that said will there be any 2023 expense? 
 
Jackson - If we don’t hire them this year, no. 
 
Amick - But if we do hire them we would just prorate. 
 
Jackson - Yes absolutely, that’s a place holder number, whether we fill that position now or we fill that 
position in October. Just because it is budgeted doesn’t mean we have to spend it. 
 
Amick - Understood, are there any thoughts about an ideal candidate, and this can be a trap as well, has 
there been any discussion about a residency requirement or no residency, has there been any discussion on 
it? 
 
Mayor - The directors don’t have to reside within Canal, I would think it would be that way too. 
 
Boggs - For employees there are state law complications with having residency requirements for an 
employee. In all likelihood there will not be a residency requirement per se, more than likely there would 
be some kind of radius requirement because it would be a bona fide job responsibility to have to have to 
respond in a timely manner. 
 
Discussion started at 1:42:30 on YouTube Channel  
 
Jackson - I know we have spent the majority of this discussion specifically talking about the city 
administrator position but there were two other positions that we had previously proposed to you that got 
put on the back burner once we got into the city administrator. I wanted to bring those to your attention 
as well. They are the city law director and the construction inspector. The city law director would be just 
that, a director level position, In the reporting structure they would report to the mayor or the city 
administrator, if we were to move forward with the establishment and fulfillment of that position. The 
construction inspector would report directly to the construction services director, so that’s maybe not an 
upper management level position. Neither of these positions are currently budgeted for. We brought them 
to you as part of the five year staffing plan. We’re looking ahead thinking that if we establish these 
positions and get them on the books now as far as having job descriptions approved then when that need 
is identified then we can move a little bit more quickly to fill the position rather than having to start at the 
beginning. We are trying to get ahead of the game essentially with that. Ultimately you have the final say 
both in establishment and filling of the position. If you were to choose to move with establishing these 
positions there is no funding and we are not recommending filling these positions in 2023, but you have 
the say in establishing it and you have the say as to when we fill that by approving the budget and the 
money for those positions. I do want to make sure you guys know they are still hanging out there so if you 
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had questions about either of those positions we might be able to address those. 
 
Amick - What is the justifications process, and again I grew up in corporate America where you couldn’t 
get a pencil without a justification process, so what is the justification process or discussion that you all 
have as leaders about whether or not you even want to propose or pitch such a concept. 
 
Jackson - Let me just say that not everything is about dollars and cents. As we internally find that we are 
needing maybe easier access or to become more efficient in answering questions or whatever the case 
may be with these two and having them perform some type of work, I think that’s when we start to have 
that conservation of do we really need to bring this in house rather than having a contactor that has other 
responsibilities who isn’t dedicating their entire time to us.  
 
Amick - I get it but time is money so if you can say we can eliminate ten hours a month by from going to an 
outside entity, ten hours a month that adds up over time. Time is money so don’t be shy about efficiency 
so it’s a huge win 
 
Sims - So I can speak about the construction inspector position. You now that money certainly plays a part 
in that decision, I think since I started here every year I ask the question do we need to bring an inspector 
in house and evaluate the work load and the cost and keeping someone busy and so forth. We’re 
approaching that point that it makes good sense both from the workload standpoint and the cost 
standpoint to bring someone in house. In ‘22 we spent roughly a little more than two hundred thousand 
dollars on inspection vendors. I have an individual from a vendor that I keep busy pretty much year round 
and they handle primarily the capital improvement projects. They’re responsible for more than half of that 
cost, so we’re at a point that bringing a position in house is not going to be an additional cost. We are 
basically replacing a position that we are using a vendor for currently. And then work load obviously we 
are at a point now where there’s no end to construction season. There used to be. Sometimes I’m busier in 
the Fall than any other time of year. Whether it’s a combination of the economy and what the weather is 
like and things of that nature, we are into year round construction season now. So the situation of having 
to keep someone busy because I would never want to bring someone in and lay them off, we aren’t 
bringing in staff with twenty inspectors and we’re going to lay half off or something which you could do 
that scenario. This would be a full time job for someone as their career. We’re definitely approaching that 
point. The numbers make sense now. It’s really about work load and as Amanda mentioned we’ve been 
looking at the CIP planning here for the next several years. There’s a lot of work so again I don’t want to 
bring someone in and then two years later be wondering what we’re going to do with them, so that’s not 
going to be the case. From that point of view that makes sense Then of course having someone in house 
has distinct advantages. First of all I am never guaranteed the same people. I have good relationships with 
folks, so generally I can have the people I need, the right person for the right job. Having someone that’s 
here and has the track record and the experience with everyone there’s a lot of value to that. Additionally, 
there’s other tasks from me that I wouldn’t hand off to a vendor. I need someone that is in house reporting 
with me every day kind of scenario. That’s my point of view and I think that’s why now is probably a good 
time to start the planning process and at least get the position created. Like she said there’s no funding for 
that this year currently. This kind of gets the ball rolling so in the next year or two years we’re going to be 
in that boat and I think we’re going to need to bring someone in. 
 
Amick - That’s where I’m at with both of these, just show us the puts and takes. I don’t doubt any of what 
you’re saying. I just think that’s something that would be helpful for us to see to make those decisions. 
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